Third Grade Classroom Expectations
Dear Parents/Guardians,

Welcome to Third Grade!  It’s hard to believe that summer is over and we are back to school, but here we are and I am looking forward to spending my year with your child!  My goal is to ensure a fun, educational experience for your child while meeting all standards set by the state and the local school board.  One item I would like to stress is the importance of parent/teacher communication.  If at any time you have any questions or comments, please don’t hesitate to contact me. (My email address and phone number are provided later in the letter.)
One of the biggest transitions you will find in Third Grade is that your child will now be required to take on two more GRADED subjects.  Those subjects include Social Studies and Science.  

In third grade we also strive to become more independent and responsible.  Organizational and study skills are stressed.  Your child is REQUIRED to record assignments in their homework planner on a DAILY basis. This planner is to be returned each day with a parent/guardian signature acknowledging your child’s homework has been completed.  Your child will receive a Homework Folder in which they can carry their homework to and from school each day.  You will notice the folder has a Keep Home and Return side.  Please do not send the “Keep Home” papers back to school.  Your child will most likely have homework most every day. I do TRY not to assign homework on weekends but on occasion you may see some sent home. Homework does count toward the final grades, so please make sure your child’s homework gets finished and returned the following day. If it is not turned in on time the assignment will result in a 0%.
Graded Papers:
As stated above, we stress responsibility in third grade.  Therefore it is your child’s job to be sure they bring all graded papers and corrected work home for your viewing.  You can check your child’s progress at anytime by logging on to the Parent Portal of PowerSchool.  If you are new to PowerSchool, or forget your username and password, please contact Mrs. Porambo in the office.
Homework Policy
Third graders work very hard during the school day.  Each day they are faced with new/review activities in Math, Reading, Social Studies, Science, Language Arts, and Writing.  I understand students today are involved in many extra activities during the evening hours.  Your child’s homework should take no more than 30-40 minutes each night.  I do request that your child spend at least 15 minutes each night reading an appropriate book.  Just before bed is a great time to incorporate this into your nightly routine.  If your child does not have a book selection at home, they have many resources here at school.  Our school has a wonderful library and our classroom has a wide assortment of books.  Many of our classroom books belong to me, so I will be using a checkout system within the room in order to monitor the books.  

Every morning by 8:45 am your child must automatically place his/her homework in the homework bin.  If a child does not have their homework finished, they will automatically receive a ZERO for the assignment and MUST fill in a notebook explaining why their homework is not completed/finished.  They will then be required to make up this work at recess until it is complete.  If it becomes a habit that your child repeatedly fails to do homework, it will jeopardize his/her grade in that subject.  If a child should fail either Reading and/or Math along with one other subject, they will not pass third grade.  Incomplete homework can knock an average down one whole letter grade!
Notes from Home 
There are a few occasions when I require a note from home:
1. Student absences are excused with a written note/excuse blank from parents. If excuse blanks are not returned, the day will be considered illegal and this could result in further contact from the school.  
2. If at any time your child is to take medication, cough drops, or anything medically related, you MUST send in a note. The medication (even cough drops) will be left in the nurse’s room for use when needed.
Absences
Students who are absent will have the previous day(s) work in their mailbox the morning of their return (if the work was not picked up the day of the absence).  Students will have the number of days they were absent to complete the work.  For example, if a student is out sick 3 days, they will have 3 days to complete and return the work to me.  Work not turned in on time will result in an automatic zero for all assignments due.  Excuse blanks or notes from the physician, if 3 days or longer, will be expected to be returned or the day(s) will count as unexcused absence.
Classroom Discipline Policy
As you are probably well aware we have “School-Wide Rules” the students are expected to follow.  Your child will also be expected to follow classroom rules.  The behaviors I expect in the classroom are as follows:

1. Be Respectful to ALL others

2. Be Responsible for YOURSELF

3. Be Organized

4. Follow directions the FIRST time given.

Failure to follow these rules will result in the following consequences:

1. Verbal Warning  
2. Move clip and lose Class Dojo Point(s).
3. Loss of recess time.  
4. Pink slip/sent to principal’s office. 
Birthday Celebrations
If your child would like to celebrate his/her birthday with the class by bringing in cupcakes or a snack, please send a note at least one day ahead so I can plan time for the celebration.  Also, make sure to send the necessary items to serve the treat, such as paper plates or napkins.  If your child’s birthday falls during a time we are not in school, please feel free to pick an alternate date to celebrate.  School policy also states that if you are sending in invitations for a party outside of school, you MUST send an invitation to each student in the class.  You MAY NOT hand them out to only friends. 

Water Bottles

Students are allowed water bottles to keep at their desk.  Please be sure your child ONLY brings a water bottle with a lid!  Cleaning up spills wastes valuable time.  ONLY WATER WILL BE ALLOWED.  Anything else will be returned to the book bag and sent home.  If the bottle becomes a distraction to the student, he/she will be asked to leave it on a table in the back of the room.  If it still is a distraction, they will be asked not to bring one.

Toys
ALL toys should be left at home.  If for some reason they are brought to school, they should remain in the book bag all day.  Students are allowed to bring sports items, such as jump ropes and basketballs to use at recess.  Electronic devices ARE NOT ALLOWED!  This includes cell phones, Game boys, MP3, etc.  (Stated in the school handbook)  A teacher may confiscate any items brought to school that are used at an inappropriate time or in an inappropriate manner.
Class Website
I do have a website that I try very hard to keep up with.  It is located at:  http://websites.pdesas.org/kblisard/default.aspx.  Please feel free to check out the resources.  I already have all of the Math homework sheets, spelling lists, Reading vocabulary lists, and Science study guides ready for downloading.  I also try to upload pictures and important information and documents pertinent to the school year.  
Book Reports

Your child will be assigned a specific book report each month during the school year.  They are required to read the book, take an Accelerated Reader test (on the computer), and prepare the assigned project for the month.  There will be various genres assigned throughout the year to get your child familiar with all subjects in Reading.  They will also receive the Pizza Hut monthly coupon for complete work.  Students ARE REQUIRED TO CHOOSE THE BOOK (with an orange label) from the classroom library or they may bring a book to have approved the first week of the month. (Occasionally I may skip a month which I will include in the student planner!)
Grades

One key thing you will notice about Third Grade is there are many more tests that take place.  This is not always intentional but as teachers we are highly advised to have at least 6 grades per subject in one marking period.  Let’s stop to figure this out for a moment….There are 6 subjects that get graded (Reading, Math, Language Arts, Science/Social Studies, Writing, and Spelling) and 6 grades per subject equal about 36 tests (grades) per marking period! There are approximately 9 weeks per marking period so 36 tests(grades) divided by 9 weeks bring us to about 3 tests per week!!!!!!!!  Crazy!  But rest assured that your child will be adequately prepared.  
Now that I have you worked up, let me explain a few things.  I usually never give 2 tests on the same day (except spelling tests).  A Spelling test is held just about every Friday.  We have Math tests about every 7-9 days.  Social Studies tests are usually about every 2 weeks.  I sometimes count their “Closing/Exit Tickets” that we do at the end of class as a grade as well as the project that I assign.  Science tests average about the same – every 2 weeks.  Reading/Language varies depending on how quickly we get through stories so this is a harder one to put into a time frame.  Writing will be assessed by the students “Cursive” and various other handwriting projects incorporated into the Reading and Language Arts areas.

Please remember at any time you can access your child’s grades through the Parent Portal of Power School.  This is located at: https://lasd.powerschool.com/public/.  You should see your child’s missed homework as well as their test grades, and absences here.
Subject Information 
Math: Your child should have already mastered place value and should be familiar with most of their addition and subtraction facts.  We begin the year reviewing place value and then jumping into addition and subtraction.  If your child does not have their facts mastered, I suggest they practice them each night.  This is one of the most important skills in math.  When we move on to multiplication and division later in the year your child will struggle immensely if they did not master the addition and subtraction facts.  Please practice with your child. This year vocabulary will also be part of the math tests! So please study vocabulary words with your child.
Reading:  We will be using the same series your child has used the last several years.  We have some fun and thrilling stories in third grade!  We will be digger deeper into learning all the strategies such as context clues, text organization, and cause/effect to name just a few.  It is important that your child read every night to help them gain confidence in their reading skills and to build fluency while reading.  If you have a pet, have your child read to him/her!  Research shows significant gains in Reading with children who read to pets!
Language Arts:  We will be building upon the skills your child has learned thus far and adding a few new skills into the mix.  We will learn more about possessives, singular and plural, and identifying nouns, verbs, adverbs, and such.  

Science: I will be teaching your child about the parts of plants, various cells, and life here on Earth.  Your child will receive a study guide at least 1-2 weeks in advance of the upcoming tests.  I can’t stress enough that students should not wait until the day before the test to study.  There is just way to much information to retain to be successful when doing so. I stress to just read/look over the information a few minutes each night. We also will be creating an “Interactive Notebook” which is a good reference/study guide.  Your child must stay caught up with this as I do grade those.  
Social Studies: In third grade we begin the year discussing communities.  We also discuss various locations within the United States and Native American tribes.  We move into the pioneers and have fun making some butter!  We also discuss the Oregon Trail and slavery.  I may also assign one project per marking period to help boost up grades.  As with Science, please don’t let your child wait to study until the day before the test.
Spelling:  Your child will get a list of new spelling words each Monday.  They will have practice sheets and we will review the words each day in class.  You can also find our Spelling lists at http://www.spellingcity.com/blisard/.  Here your child can play games and practice their spelling words at home. We take a pre-test each Monday.  If your child successfully spells all the basic words correctly, they may opt out of the test on Friday.
Questions

If at any time you should have questions or comments, please feel free to contact me at kblisard@lehighton.org, or call the school at 570-386-4678 during the hours of 8:00 – 8:15 am or 10:35 – 11:15 am.  You may also send a note with your child and I will respond as soon as possible.  

Thank you for taking the time to read this welcome letter and I look forward to a very successful year!

Sincerely,


Mrs. Blisard
